Approved      

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
June 19, 2013 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, June 19, 2013 at 4:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Dave Nickerson and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.       










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 
  








                       1.1 Carmine Cioffi Re: Lake pollution – Mr. Cioffi stated the lake pollution is a problem and it is washing down Black Brook Road into our lake. Mr. Cioffi noted he has been complaining for a good many years and he has spent a lot of money on his own property but this effects fifteen families. Mr. Cioffi stated the BOS needs to do something because the water builds up and runs across the road. DPW Director VanTassel explained that he has looked at the issue and the black sand running across the road is organic material. Chair Giunta stated they will check on it. DPW Director VanTassel noted he would have to involve DES for approval. Carmine Cioffi stated the Town may need to use an Engineer.   





     



  1.2 Don Foudriat Re: Black Brook Watershed – Mr. Foudriat informed the Board that pamphlets have been sent out to the residents of the Black Brook watershed and further information can be obtained from the Town Planner, Bob Ward. Mr. Foudriat explained the pamphlet gives property owners in the watershed solutions to landscaping issues to help prevent pollution. Mr. Foudriat stated the watershed study that was conducted in 2010 by AE COM showed there is a problem with phosphorus in the lake. Mr. Foudriat noted there have been setbacks through the “Best Management Practices” (BMPs) and a lot of grant money has been spent but now the Town will have to rebuild its relationship with DES. Selectman Ober stated she feels badly because the the BOS supported the “319” grant funding but they could not get people to support it. Mr. Foudriat stated the Budget Committee voted down the article, which was a misguided decision and it should be changed because they are doing the right thing. Selectman Nickerson replied he didn't want it either and agreed with the Budget Committee, who were not misguided but the people were misguided about the expense & maintenance of the BMPs. Mr. Foudriat stated he does not share that opinion and the Town should know the consequences. Chair Giunta stated the bottom line is the vote of the Town Meeting.      


    1.3 Bruce Whitney Re: Boundary line – Mr. Whitney explained that Surveyor, Jon Martin stopped by his house and said that there is a problem between his (Mr. Whitney) boundary line and the Town Forest, which has not had a problem for the past forty years. Mr. Whitney stated the property has been a twenty acre wood lot since 1968 that was owned by Davis & Simon then it was taken by taxes in 1971/1972. Mr. Whitney informed the BOS that there is a boundary pin that wasn't there before and he has the description. TA Veloski stated Mr. Whitney does not want to incur the cost of the boundary survey and asked if the Town wants to because the Town Forester feels there is a discrepancy. TA Veloski noted the issue has been forwarded Town Counsel. The BOS reviewed the deed. TA Veloski to place on BOS agenda in a few weeks, for further discussion.  











 



2.0  Earl Leighton & Ann Littlefield – Appointment to the Zoning Board – Selectman Ober asked Mr. Leighton and Ms. Littlefield how they felt about conducting site visits for applications made to the ZBA. Mr. Leighton replied he prefers that someone comes out to the site, so someone knows what is being talked about. Ms. Littlefield stated she thinks it is a good idea and the ZBA has talked about it but sometimes you just can not tell from a piece of paper alone. Selectman Ober made a motion to appoint Earl Leighton as a member and re-appoint Ann Littlefield as an alternate, both for 3 year terms to the Zoning Board. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   









     2.1 Evelyn Auger – Appointment to the Planning Board – Mrs. Auger stated she would like to continue as a member of the PB and has been a member for 30 years or so. Chair Giunta made a motion to appoint Evelyn Auger to the PB as a member for three years. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.           



   



      






3.0  Department Updates 





  


  3.1
Town Clerk / Tax Collector – TC/TC Goss stated liens were placed on 6/17/13 for 15 people with unpaid 2012 taxes. The BOS signed the affidavit. TC/TC Goss thanked Chief Hankard and Cal Dinitto for all of their help with dog warrants. TC/TC Goss stated it was a last ditch effort or dog owners would have to pay the licensing fee plus a fine but Cal called all 113 people and there was a rush of people. TC/TC Goss informed the BOS that five people are left out of nineteen for the tax deeding process. TC/TC Goss expressed great concern for one of the properties but was hopeful all five would make payments. Chair Giunta presented TC/TC Goss with a certificate for 25 years of service and thanked her for all she does for the Town. 


 


  3.2
 Police Department – Chief Hankard – Chief Hankard provided the Board with statistics for the past 3 years and reviewed. Chief Hankard stated the guys have been working hard and have been very busy, due to the loss of Officer McSweeney but they have stepped it up. The BOS reviewed Officer McSweeney’s resignation letter and signed the Personnel Action Form. Chief Hankard stated Andrew Phillips has been a part-time officer with the department since November of last year and would like the full-time position. Chief Hankard reported that Officer Phillips has done the trainings, police details and proved himself to the department, to be a great fit.  Chief Hankard stated he would attend the Police Academy in September and graduate in December. Chief Hankard noted Officer Phillips has signed a 3-year contract with the Town and he would owe $19,000 dollars if he leaves before then. The BOS signed the Personnel Action Form for Officer Phillips. Chief Hankard stated this leaves him with a part-time opening and introduced Merrick Weisensee to the BOS. Officer Weisensee stated he was in the Navy, is a computer network engineer and worked full-time for 8 ½ years for the Town of Tilton. Officer Weisensee explained that he left a lot at Tilton P.D. and realized that is where his heart is at, with law enforcement and the people he has met in Sanbornton are all really nice, which is rare. Chief Hankard informed the Board that he has known Merrick since before he was in law enforcement and his training will be abbreviated. Chief Hankard swore-in Merrick Weisensee as a new part-time Officer. Chief Hankard provided the BOS with Personnel Action Forms for the Police Department, to reflect the 8.4% salary increase and payroll adjustments. The BOS signed. Chief Hankard reported that the new cruiser is here but it is not set up yet. Chief Hankard stated the department’s budget looks good overall and he owes a lot of credit to the Sergeant & Lieutenant for keeping the part-time line under but there will be a big check of change coming out because of Officer McSweeney. 







  3.3 Department of Public Works – Director VanTassel reported they have been concentrating on ditching at Shaw Hill, Weeks and Hunkins Pond Roads. Director VanTassel informed the BOS that Bruce Johnson has accepted a Foreman’s position with the Town of Bristol and his last day is June 28th. Selectman Nickerson stated he is concerned because fifty percent of the DPW crew has been lost in the past month and a half. Selectman Nickerson referred to the “Whistleblower's Act”. Director VanTassel replied that is just the way it is and things are not like they used to be, where people stay in positions forever, they go for the pay. Selectman Nickerson stated he feels something is wrong, the BOS run a 4 million dollar business and the Town cannot keep going through this, there has to be a common thread somewhere. Director VanTassel replied Jason left for family reasons, Bruce is leaving for better pay and Wayne left because of a disagreement(s). Chair Nickerson stated he would like to go over this as a Select Board. Non-public session under RSA 91-A:3 II (c) – Selectman  Nickerson made a motion to go into non-public session at 6:03 p.m. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Nickerson; aye, Ober; aye and Giunta; aye. The BOS reconvened the public session at 6:19 p.m. No decisions were made and the BOS voted to seal the minutes of the non-public session. Non-public session under RSA 91-A:3 II (c) – Selectman  Nickerson made a motion to go into non-public session at 6:23 p.m. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Nickerson; aye, Ober; aye and Giunta; aye. The BOS reconvened the public session at 6:27 p.m. No decisions were made and the BOS voted to seal the minutes of the non-public session. Director VanTassel provided the Board with an activity report for single stream recycling, showing that scrap metal made the Town $2,800.44 dollars in revenue. Director VanTassel reported he is working on the Closure Plan for the Transfer Station and the truck's bid specifications. Chair Giunta asked if it would be possible to pave a portion of Shute Hill Road because he would love to see that happen. Director VanTassel replied yes but he has been looking to pave Hunkins Pond Road. There was a brief discussion regarding asphalt injections. Director VanTassel offered to get estimates for Shute Hill Road. Director VanTassel and the BOS reviewed a draft Trenching permit. Selectman Nickerson stated the $100 dollar fee is not enough and proposed it be raised to $150 dollars, the entire BOS agreed.    



  3.4 Recreation Department – Director Lonergan reported she set up for Summer Day Camp today, tennis lessons have started and there are three lifeguards but no Water Safety Instructor (WSI), so there may be some days without coverage. Director Lonergan informed the Board that the playground is finished and thanked Scott Auger & the DPW for all of their help. The BOS reviewed pictures of the playground. Director Lonergan stated she hopes to get the Town's beaches squared away this weekend or Monday and the guards will have cell phones. 









  
4.0 Old Business

  





                            4.1 Trenching Permit  – Under DPW update.                   
 

  
  4.2
Liaison / BOS Policy – Selectman Nickerson stated he feels the new policy would limit the person's speech. Selectman Ober stated this would be guidelines for new Selectmen, so they know what to do and their opinion on an issue could still be given.        4.3 Town Administrator's Job Description  – Selectman Nickerson stated the TA's job needs to be discussed at some point and would like it on the agenda in two weeks. Selectman Ober noted they are also behind on evaluations.          

  
  4.4 Computer Use Policy – Selectman Ober made a motion to accept the Computer Use Policy as amended. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.         
  






              4.5 Board of Selectmen – Summer schedule – The Selectman will meet every other Wednesday at 8:00 a.m. to sign & authorize payroll only.  



  4.6
Schedule for raises – TA Veloski stated he would have the schedule for all of the employees raises (2.5%) next week. 



  


  4.7
Agreement for ARRA fund repayments – The BOS signed. 


    4.8 Road striping – TA Veloski stated he has spoken with C.R. Willeke regarding striping Bay Road and Upper Bay Road, which the State says they will do. TA Veloski noted he is still working to get Steele Hill Road striped as well. 

   


5.0  New Business – None at this time. 









  




 



6.0  Accept donations under RSA 31:95 – None at this time



 









7.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 






  7.1 6/05/2013 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of June 5, 2013. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of June 5, 2013 with corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.









   7.2 6/12/2013 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of June 12, 2013. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of June 12, 2013 without corrections. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.












8.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register and signed all of the checks, a copy was made available for public inspection. 










 
9.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – The following was reviewed and approved by the BOS; A Timber Tax for Thomas Morrison for Tax Map 16, Lot 59 and Lot 20.2












 
10.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   














11.0 Selectman's Reports 
- None at this time. 






           


                  







12.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 7:56 p.m.








  




13.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, June 26, 2013 at the Town Offices @ 4:30 p.m., to sign the accounts payable and check register only. Next regular meeting to be held on Wednesday, July 3, 2013 at 4:30 p.m. 















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, BOS Recording Secretary 

6/19/2013

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


